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November 21, 2018 File: F-3041-0005 

The Honourable Marc Garneau 
Minister of Transport 
Transport Canada 
330 Sparks Street 
Ottawa, ON  K1A 0N5 

Sent Via: Online submission at https://letstalktransportation.ca/ports-modernization-review and 
email to guillaume.vincent@tc.gc.ca 

Re: Transport Canada Ports Modernization Review 
City of Oshawa Submission 

Please be advised that at a meeting held on September 24, 2018, City Council passed a 
resolution to deal with the above-noted matter and adopted the following recommendation of the 
Development Services Committee: 

1. That Report DS-18-150, dated September 20, 2018, be endorsed as the City’s comments on 
the discussion paper for Transport Canada’s Ports Modernization Review. 

2. That a copy of Report DS-18-150, dated September 20, 2018, and the related Council 
resolution be sent to Transport Canada, the Oshawa Port Authority, the Region of Durham, 
the Friends of the Second Marsh and the Central Lake Ontario Conservation Authority. 

3. That Transport Canada be requested to meet with the Mayor to discuss the City’s comments 
on the discussion paper for the Ports Modernization Review. 

For your information, enclosed is a copy of the report of the Commissioner of Development 
Services DS-18-150.  Please accept this letter and the attached Report as the City of Oshawa’s 
submission in response to Transport Canada’s Ports Modernization Review.  

Oshawa City Council respectfully requests that Transport Canada representative meet with the 
Mayor of Oshawa to discuss the City’s comments on the Ports Modernization Review discussion 
paper.  Meeting arrangements can be made by contacting Patricia Nokes, Executive 
Administrative Assistant in the Mayor’s Office at the address shown or by telephone at (905) 
436-3311, extension 5674 or by email to pnokes@oshawa.ca. 

Please acknowledge receipt of this letter and the attached submission at your earliest 
convenience. 

  

https://letstalktransportation.ca/ports-modernization-review
mailto:guillaume.vincent@tc.gc.ca
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If you require further information or clarification, please contact Meaghan Harrington at the 
address shown or by telephone at (905) 436-3311, extension 2407 or by email to 
mharrington@oshawa.ca. 

Warren Munro, Director 
Planning Services 

MH/c 

Attachment 

c. Jag Sharma, City Manager, Oshawa
Donna Taylor, President and CEO, Oshawa Port Authority
Friends of the Second Marsh
Chris Darling, CAO, Central Lake Ontario Conservation Authority
Clerks Department, Region of Durham
Mayor’s Office



 Public Report 

To: Development Services Committee 

From: Paul D. Ralph, BES, MCIP, RPP, Commissioner,  
 Development Services Department 

Report Number: DS-18-150 

Date of Report: September 20, 2018 

Date of Meeting: September 24, 2018 

Subject: Transport Canada Ports Modernization Review, 2018 - 
Recommended City Comments 

File: F-3041-0005 

1.0 Purpose 

Transport Canada is undertaking a review of Canada Port Authorities to optimize their 
current and future role in the transportation system.  Transport Canada wants to hear from 
key partners and stakeholders, including Canada Port Authorities and municipal 
governments and local communities that have a particular interest in port activities. 

Transport Canada released a discussion paper to help guide the review of the Canada 
port’s system and to obtain meaningful feedback from stakeholders (see Attachment 1). 

The purpose of this report is to obtain Council approval of City comments on the 
discussion paper for Transport Canada’s Ports Modernization Review.  The deadline to 
provide comments is October 26, 2018. 

Attachment 1 is a copy of the discussion paper for Transport Canada’s Ports 
Modernization Review. 

Attachment 2 is a copy of the main body of Staff Report DS-13-02 dated January 10, 2013, 
which includes staff comments on the proposed Oshawa Port Authority Draft Land Use 
Plan at that time. 

Attachment 3 is a copy of a letter dated December 22, 2016 forwarding City comments for 
consideration by the expert panel tasked with reviewing federal environmental assessment 
processes. 

Attachment 4 is a copy of the Oshawa Harbour Land Use, Development and Municipal 
Services Agreement dated July 15, 2010 between the City and Port Authority, which 
remains in effect to July 15, 2020 as a result of an extension of term agreement made on 
July 15, 2015. 
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2.0 Recommendation 

That the Development Services Committee recommend to City Council: 

1. That Report DS-18-150, dated September 20, 2018, be endorsed as the City’s 
comments on the discussion paper for Transport Canada’s Ports Modernization 
Review. 

2. That a copy of Report DS-18-150, dated September 20, 2018, and the related Council 
resolution be sent to Transport Canada, the Oshawa Port Authority, the Region of 
Durham, the Friends of the Second Marsh and the Central Lake Ontario Conservation 
Authority. 

3. That Transport Canada be requested to meet with the Mayor to discuss the City’s 
comments on the discussion paper for the Ports Modernization Review. 

3.0 Executive Summary 

Not applicable. 

4.0 Input From Other Sources 

The following have been consulted in the preparation of this report: 

 City Manager 
 Commissioner, Community Services 
 Director of Economic Development 

5.0 Analysis 

5.1 Background - Canada’s Port System 

5.1.1 Legislative Framework 

Today’s port system is governed by the 1995 National Marine Policy and the 1998 Canada 
Marine Act. 

The National Marine Policy lays out a detailed model for Canada’s marine transportation 
system, whose key principles emphasize accountability to users and the public, business 
discipline and self-sufficiency to shift port operation costs from the general taxpayer to port 
users. 

The 1998 Canada Marine Act created 18 Canada Port Authorities having national 
significance, and began the divestiture of other ports owned by Transport Canada to local 
interests.  These changes were intended to promote a more competitive, effectively 
managed and sustainable port system. 
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On February 18, 2012 the Port of Oshawa was given its Port Authority status through the 
issuance of letters of patent under the 1998 Canada Marine Act and its previous status as 
a Harbour Commission under the Harbour Commissions Act ceased to apply. 

5.1.2 The Importance of Ports 

Canadian ports play an important role in supporting economic development and global 
trading.  Many Canadians rely on the port system for the goods they use and consume and 
for delivering their merchandise to domestic and international markets.   

The Port of Oshawa is a major economic driver and the City recognizes the importance of 
the port from an economic development and jobs creation perspective. The role and 
capabilities of the Port of Oshawa represent significant infrastructure for the City and 
Region and create a competitive economic advantage. 

Canadian Ports are also important community members as they manage land within our 
municipal boundaries, function as marine security and safety, contribute to environmental 
protection and contribute to the creation of direct and indirect jobs.  

5.1.3 Port of Oshawa 

The Port of Oshawa has had a long history of being the centre of trade, and a vital 
transportation link for industries dating back to the 1800’s.  From facts and statistics 
published on-line by the Port of Oshawa, the port has handled more than 500 vessels 
carrying over 3 million metric tonnes of cargo over the last decade.  Further, the same 
source material indicates the movement of cargo through the port supports 294 jobs. 

According to the latest facts and statistics available on-line at the Port of Oshawa’s 
website, the Port of Oshawa on average handles approximately $23 million worth of cargo 
annually, including products such as salt, steel, asphalt and grain. 

5.2 Purpose of Transport Canada’s Ports Modernization Review 

Transport Canada indicates that over the last 20 years the operating landscape for 
Canadian Ports has changed and will continue to change at a greater pace, thereby 
creating new challenges and opportunities.  In order to ensure our country remains well-
positioned to innovate and compete within the port industry, Transport Canada feels it 
necessary to re-examine Canada Port Authorities and how they operate. 

Key drivers of change include: 

 An evolving marine industry; 
 Reconciliation with Indigenous peoples; 
 Local communities; 
 Environmental protection and climate change; 
 Safety and security; and, 
 Governance. 
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Submissions and comments to Transport Canada are due on or before October 26, 2018.  
The Honourable Marc Garneau, Minister of Transport, launched a roundtable series of 
meetings for the ports modernization review, with Indigenous peoples, provincial 
governments, municipalities, etc.  To date staff are not aware that the City of Oshawa has 
been notified by Transport Canada of any roundtable discussions to discuss the review, 
and staff have not located any online calendars or advertisements related to any 
roundtable discussions being held by Transport Canada prior to the October 26, 2018 
deadline for comment. 

5.3 Staff Response to Discussion Paper 

Transport Canada prepared a discussion paper (see Attachment 1) including background 
information as well as a list of 14 questions to lead the discussions and comments from 
stakeholders. 

Staff has reviewed the discussion paper and notes that only certain questions require input 
from the City as the balance of the questions are more appropriately answered by others, 
such as the indigenous community or port users.  These questions are relevant to the City 
of Oshawa in its role as a municipal authority and host to a Canada Port Authority, and 
read as follows: 

 Discussion paper Q3.  What strategies could link business to research, and research to 
learners in support of innovative solutions and greater competitiveness? 

 Discussion paper Q7.  How can ports ensure their operations and future development 
remain environmentally sustainable and adapt to climate risks? 

 Discussion paper Q8.  How can Canada Port Authorities contribute to building healthier 
communities? 

 Discussion paper Q13.  What models or approaches could be pursued to ensure 
Canada Port Authorities are more responsive to user and local perspectives? 

In developing appropriate responses to these questions, it became apparent that the 
responses share a variety of commonalities and similar themes.  Responding to the 
questions is therefore most effectively achieved through a thematic approach.  On this 
basis, it is recommended that the following comments be endorsed by Council and 
forwarded to Transport Canada for their consideration during the Ports Modernization 
Review. 

5.3.1 Theme 1:  Communication, Building Relationships and Building Trust 

Fostering and maintaining a collaborative, respectful and trusting relationship between Port 
Authorities and host municipalities and the public is critical to building a strong relationship 
and trust.  This should be a key objective for all parties.  Regularly scheduled, ongoing 
meetings between Port Authorities and local municipal governments are an important and 
highly effective way to ensure alignment of the municipality’s and the Port Authority’s 
strategic plans and corporate objectives.   

Waterfront districts are highly visible, important areas of shoreline communities, and 
communities having the added advantage of a port stand to benefit from substantial 
economic opportunities as well as opportunities for well-being and recreation.  
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Municipalities and Port Authorities can parlay these assets to their mutual advantage 
provided that they work collaboratively and are in frequent communication.  For this reason 
it is important to recognize that over time, board members, port staff and elected officials 
change and nothing in the current legislative framework mandates having regular set 
meetings.  As personalities change, previous relationships can diminish or disappear in the 
absence of a formal communications framework. 

The City’s relationship with the Port Authority has improved over the years.  For example, 
the City of Oshawa and the Oshawa Port Authority (O.P.A.) staff have committed to meet 
both quarterly and on an as-needed basis rather than merely comply with the minimum 
annual meeting requirement.  In addition, the Mayor and Councilor Pidwerbecki are invited 
to attend certain O.P.A. meetings.  Communication and interaction between the City and 
the O.P.A. has been further facilitated recently through arranging bus tours of the port 
facility for elected representatives. 

Both the City and the O.P.A. have benefitted from this collaborative approach to 
communication, as recently exemplified when the parties came together to successfully 
amend a long-standing agreement to now allow fishing on the landmark pier under the 
O.P.A.’s jurisdiction. 

In addition to recommending that Port Authorities and their host municipalities formally 
establish a communications framework that is regular, frequent and multi-faceted in terms 
of incorporating different opportunities for building relationships and trust, staff agrees with 
the ideas provided in the discussion paper as examples of communication approaches 
being employed by leading ports, i.e.: 

 Hosting open houses to explain their major projects; 
 Starting good neighbor committees; and, 
 Talking with Canadians on social media. 

The above communication approaches should be mandatory for each Port Authority. 

In addition, it is recommended that Port Authorities post agendas and minutes for all their 
meetings, to be more open and transparent.  This would improve on the current situation 
which requires only the agenda and minutes from the single annual public meeting along 
with the annual financial statement to be publicly available. 

As noted under subsection 5.3.2, regular environmental monitoring to gauge compliance 
with standards for matters such as noise, vibration, and air and water quality is an 
important ongoing function.  Sharing monitoring results with the community is an ideal 
opportunity to reinforce positive communication and build trust.  Similarly, the posting of 
incident reports (e.g., spills) for the benefit of the public would augment the efforts of Port 
Authorities to demonstrate greater transparency and accountability. 

5.3.2 Theme 2:  Land Use and Environmental Responsibility 

Port Authorities should be accountable for their environmental performance as it relates to 
greenhouse gas emissions, energy use and energy conservation, air quality, water quality, 
impact on wildlife habitat and provincially significant wetlands etc.  It is recommended that 
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Port Authorities take a leadership role in environmental stewardship by producing a plan 
for reducing their overall impact on the environment (i.e. greenhouse gas emissions 
reductions, improved air quality, restoration of certain plant and wildlife habitats, etc.) and 
publicly reporting on their performance each year. 

Port Authorities could produce a climate adaptation plan based on local climate science, to 
better prepare for the rapidly and ever changing climate.  Greater frequency of severe 
weather events and higher precipitation levels may have significant impact on port 
operations in years to come. 

As an example, Durham Region and all lower-tier Durham municipalities have adopted a 
Durham Community Climate Adaptation Plan consisting of a number of programs which 
will address local adaptation measures to protect the residents and infrastructure from the 
changing climate.  The Durham Community Climate Adaptation Plan received national 
recognition and is the winner of the Federation of Canadian Municipalities 2018 
Sustainable Communities Award, in the climate change category. 

Port Authorities could also benefit from a greenhouse gas emissions reduction plan to 
actively pursue climate mitigation and reduce the impact of their operations/activities on 
the environment.  The City of Oshawa has itself committed to reducing its greenhouse gas 
emissions and energy consumption, and is required to provide a Corporate Facilities 
Energy Management Plan to Ontario’s Ministry of the Environment, Conservation and 
Parks.  As a member of the Federation of Canadian Municipalities Partners for Climate 
Protection program, the City has successfully completed key milestones in its Corporate 
Plan aimed at reducing emissions and is now developing a community-based plan to help 
reduce the impacts of climate change and respond to the goal of Environmental 
Responsibility as outlined in the Oshawa Strategic Plan. 

In addition to being environmentally responsible, Port Authorities can contribute to building 
healthier and economically robust communities by ensuring land use compatibility and 
optimizing the use of port lands for activities well-suited to benefit from proximity to port 
facilities. 

In accordance with the Canada Marine Act, 1998, the O.P.A. adopted a Land Use Plan in 
early 2013.  Through Report DS-13-02, the City of Oshawa provided comments to the 
O.P.A. on the proposed Land Use Plan in January 2013 (see Attachment 2).  The City’s 
primary concern was that the O.P.A.’s Land Use Plan did not include a detailed land-use 
plan or land use map showing land use designations and applicable policies.  The City of 
Oshawa’s comments that were expressed in Report DS-13-02 are largely still applicable.  
It is recommended that Port Authorities work together with local governments and the 
community to determine appropriate land uses on port lands that have regard for the land 
use designations and policies contained in their municipal Official Plans, to ensure 
compatibility and harmony with land uses in the vicinity of the port. 

It is recommended that Land Use Plans developed by Port Authorities reference the 
standards and requirements applicable to users/tenants in terms of site development, 
erosion control during construction, applicable building code standards, applicable 
emergency and fire standards, appropriate air and water emissions standards, appropriate 

https://www.oshawa.ca/city-hall/Strategic-Planning.asp
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standards for noise and vibration, lighting standards, odour standards, impact studies (i.e. 
traffic, environmental), etc.   

As key environmental stewards of federal Crown land, Port Authorities should adopt the 
most rigorous standards in place, whether they be Federal or Provincial in origin. 

For example, on December 19, 2016 Oshawa Council endorsed comments for 
consideration of the expert panel tasked with reviewing federal environmental assessment 
processes (see attachment 3).  These comments include a recommendation that projects 
subject to federal environmental assessment processes should also be subject to 
compliance with provincial standards and guidelines where they are more rigorous than 
federal standards and guidelines. 

Mechanisms to monitor and enforce the aforementioned standards are likewise 
recommended. 

Land Use Plans also provide an excellent mechanism for Port Authorities to identify 
strategies to optimize the use of port lands and facilities by targeting development that can 
make the most advantageous use of a port location, as opposed to uses whose locational 
needs can be appropriately accommodated elsewhere.  It is recommended that 
consideration be given to requiring Port Authority Land Use Plans to include goals, 
objectives and strategies in this regard.  In addition, Port Authority Land Use Plans should 
include requirements for due diligence in terms of undertaking archaeological 
investigations prior to development and sharing the results of such investigations with the 
public and host municipality.  Archeology studies are important given the possibility of 
indigenous and early settler activity in the area of ports along the waterfront. 

It is also recommended that a priority of land offerings protocol be implemented by Port 
Authorities giving host municipalities the first opportunity to acquire port lands deemed 
surplus by the Crown, in the event that a Port Authority decides to dispose of lands that no 
longer serve the needs of the Port Authority. 

5.3.3 Theme 3:  Innovation 

The City of Oshawa Council is committed to economic growth in the City through strategic 
activities that enhance job growth and create investment opportunities, including actively 
encouraging the growth of the City’s post-secondary educational institutions. 

The City of Oshawa is home to four (4) universities and colleges: 

 University of Ontario Institute of Technology 
 Durham College 
 Trent University 
 Queen’s University 

In June 2017 the City of Oshawa teamed up with its educational partners and research 
partners (Canadian Urban Institute and University of Toronto) to spearhead an initiative 
called TeachingCity.  The partners address Oshawa’s urban issues through innovation, 
collaboration, applied research and shared experiential learning opportunities with the aim 
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to position Oshawa as a local, national and global community of urban research and 
learning. 

Transport Canada and the Port Authorities could explore a similar model of partnership 
and collaboration between post-secondary institutions, researchers, local and provincial 
governments to discover innovative solutions to real life issues in the port industry. 

In particular, the Port of Oshawa is encouraged to investigate collaboration with the 
Teaching City initiative in Oshawa. 

5.3.4 Theme 4:  Safety 

As noted earlier, waterfront areas are of significant importance to shoreline municipalities, 
including Oshawa.  As part of the City’s efforts to promote its waterfront, the City is 
investigating the reestablishment of a boat launch in the harbor and have marketed the 
opportunity to reintroduce a marina facility for recreational boating as components of the 
City’s waterfront revitalization plans.  Given the presence of a working industrial port that is 
also important to Oshawa as a major generator of economic activity and jobs, working 
closely with the O.P.A. to ensure that recreational waterfront activity is safely 
accommodated is paramount.  This activity includes boating as well as the use of the 
Waterfront Trail for active transportation purposes, where there is a need to ensure a safe 
crossing for pedestrians and cyclists where the trail traverses the main driveway leading 
into the port facility.  Accordingly, it is recommended that Port Authorities continue to 
investigate ways of allowing safe public access to waterfront areas near ports. 

Another key element under the theme of safety relates to a requirement under the Oshawa 
Harbour Land Use, Development and Municipal Services Agreement (see Attachment 4) 
between the City and the O.P.A. for the Port Authority to consult with Oshawa Fire 
Services to identify special needs and equipment.  Port facilities may include uses and 
involve operations/activities that do not commonly occur in municipal settings outside of 
port lands.  Accordingly, it is recommended that Port Authorities take appropriate steps to 
ensure that the need for specialized fire services/training is communicated with the host 
municipality and appropriate procedures are developed to contain potential incidents.  It is 
also recommended that other Port Authorities consider similar types agreements with their 
host municipalities. 

5.3.5 Theme 5:  Financial Support 

It is recommended that a sustainable funding source be established for Port Authorities to 
undertake the above recommended activities identified under the preceding themes.  In 
addition, a sustainable funding source would enable investment in infrastructure, 
maintenance and modernization. Support staff for Port Authorities may be limited and in 
the absence of financial support to augment staff resources (either internally or externally), 
implementing the recommendations contained in this report may not be feasible. 

In addition, it is recommended that the Crown be responsible for contributing financially to 
the costs incurred by a host municipality (at both the Regional and local area municipal 
level) for such matters as erosion control and road, bridge and other service infrastructure 
installation and/or maintenance attributable in whole or in part to the activities associated 
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with the Port Authority.  For example, Port Authorities should be required to undertake 
traffic studies for a major development to determine the impact of traffic on Regional or 
City roads.  If the study requires road improvements (i.e. traffic signals or road widenings) 
then the Crown should financially contribute to these improvements. 

In addition, heavy truck traffic to and from a port can impact road quality. 

5.3.6 Theme 6:  Governance 

In some cases, a Port Authority may operate in a location under the governance of more 
than one host municipality (such as an upper-tier Regional municipality and a lower-tier 
local area municipality).  Given that the activities of the Port Authority in such 
circumstances will involve the use of resources and infrastructure (e.g., roads) under the 
jurisdiction of both levels of government, and the port’s economic importance will similarly 
relate to both municipalities, appropriate Board representation for each host municipality is 
recommended (i.e. Regional and Local). 

6.0 Financial Implications 

There are no financial implications associated with the comments in this report. 

7.0 Relationship to the Oshawa Strategic Plan 

The comments are intended to advance the Economic Prosperity, Social Equity, 
Environmental Responsibility and Accountable Leadership goals of the Oshawa Strategic 
Plan. 

Warren Munro, HBA, Director, 
Planning Services 

Paul D. Ralph, BES, MCIP, RPP, Commissioner, 
Development Services Department 
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Ports modernization review: discussion paper 

As part of Transportation 2030, we are reviewing Canada Port Authorities, the arms-length corporations 

that run Canada’s 18 ports of strategic importance.  Join the discussion by reading about our review and 

submitting your input. 

Purpose and objectives 

Transport Canada is reviewing Canada Port Authorities. We’re aiming to increase their ability to 

promote sustainable and inclusive economic growth through effective governance and innovative 

operations. 

The review will focus on how ports can best advance five key objectives: 

 Supporting the competitiveness of Canada’s economy by facilitating the movement of goods

and passengers

 Strengthening relationships with Indigenous peoples and local communities

 Promoting environmentally sustainable infrastructure and operations

 Enhancing port safety and security

 Optimizing governance and accountability, including with respect to financial management

This discussion paper explains the need for the review. It identifies considerations and questions that we 

at Transport Canada will consider through both public consultation and our own research and analysis.  

Setting the context 

The marine sector is evolving. In 2016, the Canada Transportation Act Review Report was released. In 

the report, the independent review panel made many recommendations for Canada Port Authorities. 

The report also noted the need for more analysis and engagement about the future of Canada’s ports 

system.  

Also in 2016, the Minister of Transport unveiled Transportation 2030. This is our strategic plan to 

support: 

 trade and economic growth

 a cleaner environment

 the well-being of the middle class

Transportation 2030 has five themes: 

 The Traveller: support greater choice, better service, lower costs, and new rights for travellers

 Safer Transportation: build a safer, more secure transportation system that you can trust

 Green and Innovative Transportation: reduce air pollution and embrace new technologies to

improve lives 

 Waterways, Coasts and the North: build world-leading marine corridors that are competitive,

safe and environmentally sustainable, and enhance northern transportation infrastructure

Item: DS-18-150 
Attachment 1

http://www.tc.gc.ca/en/services/marine/ports-harbours/list-canada-port-authorities.html
http://www.tc.gc.ca/eng/ctareview2014/canada-transportation-act-review.html
https://www.tc.gc.ca/eng/future-transportation-canada.html
https://www.tc.gc.ca/eng/future-transportation-canada-traveller.html
https://www.tc.gc.ca/eng/future-transportation-canada-safer-transportation.html
https://www.tc.gc.ca/eng/future-transportation-canada-green-innovative-transportation.html
https://www.tc.gc.ca/eng/future-transportation-canada-waterways-coasts-north.html
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 Trade Corridors to Global Markets: improve the performance and reliability of our 

transportation system to get products to markets to grow Canada's economy 

Ports will be big contributors. They will help us: 

 improve our transportation system and how we get products to market 

 grow our economy 

 build world-class marine corridors that are competitive, safe and environmentally sustainable 

As a plan, Transportation 2030 reflects much consultation with Canadians. Canadians told us that 

government, industry, Indigenous groups and communities must work together to strengthen the 

competitiveness of ports. We also heard that we must go beyond infrastructure investments. We need 

to use innovation, policy, regulations, partnerships and creativity to improve the efficiency of supply 

chains. 

How Canada’s port system is structured 

The 1995 National Marine Policy and the 1998 Canada Marine Act form the basis for today’s port 

system. 

The Policy laid out a detailed model for Canada’s marine transportation system. Its key principles 

emphasized accountability to users and the public, business discipline and self-sufficiency. This was done 

to shift the cost of port operations from the general taxpayer to users. 

The Act, meanwhile, placed federal ports of national significance on a commercial footing by creating 18 

Canada Port Authorities. It also began the divestiture of other ports owned by Transport Canada to local 

interests such as provincial governments, municipalities and private organizations. 

Together, these changes promoted a more competitive, effectively managed and sustainable port 

system. 

Why ports are important 

Canada is a very large trading nation. Canadians rely on the port system for the goods they use and 

consume, and for getting their merchandise to domestic and international markets. 

In 2017, ports and marine shipping carried almost: 

 $101 billion (19%) of Canada's exports to world markets 

 $116 billion (21%) of Canada's total imports by value 

The commodities with the biggest shares of marine exports were: 

 petroleum products (23.8%) 

 grains and oilseeds (15.8%) 

 mineral or stone products (9.5%) 

 base metals (9.0%) 

 pulp or paper products (7.2%) 

https://www.tc.gc.ca/eng/future-transportation-canada-trade-corridors-global-markets.html
http://laws-lois.justice.gc.ca/eng/acts/C-6.7/
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The commodities with the biggest shares of marine imports were: 

 petroleum products (17.8%) 

 machinery (14.6%) 

 motor vehicles and parts (11.7%) 

 base metals (8.9%) 

 chemical products (7.7%) 

Canada Port Authorities alone handled about 60% of Canada’s marine commercial cargo tonnage. 

Ports play an important role in supporting economic development and enabling trade with the world. In 

Canada, ports: 

 support local and regional economic development 

o They help local industries and provide well-paying, middle-class jobs 

 contribute over 213,000 direct and indirect jobs and over $25 billion to Canada’s gross domestic 

product (according to a recent study by the Association of Canadian Port Authorities) 

Their contribution affects communities and Canadians across the country, whether they are near a port 

or far away. 

Ports are an important part of the supply chains and gateways to the world. They are also important 

members of the community. They manage lands often at the heart of municipalities and build 

partnerships with communities and Indigenous groups. Canada Port Authorities also have important 

regulatory functions in the areas of marine safety and security, and environmental protection. 

Canadians have a clear interest and stake in these areas. 

Why we are reviewing Canada Port Authorities 

The Canada Port Authority system has served Canada well by supporting regional economic 

development and international commerce. But, over the past 20 years, the operating landscape has 

changed greatly. And it will likely continue to change at a greater pace. These changes mean new 

challenges and opportunities. We need to re-examine Canada Port Authorities to ensure our nation 

continues to be well-positioned to innovate and compete. 

Key drivers of change include: 

 an evolving marine industry 

 reconciliation with Indigenous peoples 

 local communities 

 environmental protection and climate change 

 safety and security 

 governance 
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An evolving marine industry 

Marine industry consolidation 

The shipping industry has undergone a period of major restructuring. As of April 2018, only 10 shipping 

lines control more than 87% of deep sea shipping container capacity. Some members of the shipping 

industry are concerned with these mergers and acquisitions. They worry about issues like competition, 

carrier instability and services offered.  

The shipping industry is ordering new, larger container ships to realize economies of scale. 20 years ago, 

the standard ship size was Post-Panamax. It could carry 4,000 to 8,000 twenty-foot equivalent units 

(TEUs) or standard-sized metal container boxes that can be transferred between ships, trains and trucks. 

Today, major ship building yards around the world are working on ships with 22,000 TEU capacity. 

Consolidation may mean that shipping companies use fewer of these larger ships to optimize their 

services on each trade route. 

The consolidation of the shipping industry and the growth in ship sizes may deeply affect the port sector 

and our economy. How? By the number of ports at which ships call and the infrastructure and logistics 

services needed to support them. This consolidation will likely mean much more traffic for certain ports 

and added pressure to improve the efficiency of facilities and marine, rail and road connections. 

Digital connectivity 

Technology is evolving. We now have: 

 autonomous vessels 

 expended use of blockchain applications 

 big data 

 artificial intelligence 

 Internet of Things 

We expect technology to fundamentally change the maritime industry. How? By connecting everyone 

and everything in the supply chain. We may be able to help improve and streamline supply chain 

operations by gathering, sharing and analyzing data more effectively and securely. 

How the marine sector adopts these technologies will be important. Ports are convergence points in the 

supply chain, so they will need to be at the centre of these innovations. They will need to work more 

closely with their users to maximize: 

 coordination of supply chain logistics 

 convergence across marine, road and rail suppliers, carriers and operators 

Early adopters will set the pace for the marine industry, as they do in other sectors. They will likely gain 

greater benefits such as a larger client base and secure, broader access to global value chains for their 

national economies.  

 

 

https://www.getcybersafe.gc.ca/cnt/rsks/ntrnt-thngs/index-en.aspx
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People 

People continue to be the heart of the marine sector’s ability to support the economy and ensure the 

reliability of Canada’s supply chains. For many years, the marine sector has been a source of quality jobs 

with good wages, stability and benefits.  

During this time, transportation and logistics companies have consistently reported difficulty in keeping 

enough skilled and qualified workers at all levels. This problem could weaken regional economic 

development and trade if we don’t take action.  

New technologies and automation in several ports worldwide may mean many changes for the Canadian 

marine labour market. Technology has made ports more productive and has opened up new career 

possibilities, including for underrepresented groups. 

Together, we need approaches for adapting workforce training systems to best support current and 

future workers. Government, employers, academic institutions and individuals will need to evolve and 

better understand the opportunities and challenges associated with the future of work in the sector. By 

working together, we can ensure our workforce is prepared and can successfully adapt to an ever-

changing labour market.  

Reconciliation with Indigenous peoples 

We are working to renew the relationship with First Nations, Inuit and Métis peoples based on the 

recognition of rights, respect, cooperation and partnership. Well over 100 Indigenous communities 

across Canada live and practice their protected rights near ports. These communities are diverse and 

how they interact with ports can vary a lot. Port-related activities may affect Indigenous communities, 

so Canada Port Authorities need to work closely with them to understand their concerns and needs. 

We have done a lot of work toward reconciliation, including through the $1.5 billion Oceans Protection 

Plan. The plan is made up of many initiatives to: 

 improve marine safety 

 improve responsible shipping 

 protect our marine environment 

 offer new possibilities to work with Indigenous communities 

Some Indigenous communities have expressed a desire to see Canada Port Authorities reflect our 

commitment to reconciliation.  

The partnerships between Canada Port Authorities and Indigenous communities vary. Both the Canada 

Port Authorities and Indigenous communities have shown they can build partnerships around concrete 

issues and can advance their interests through these relationships. But federal and Indigenous partners 

need to do more to come together. The perspectives and concerns of Indigenous communities are 

important factors that will shape the future of Canada Port Authorities. 
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Local communities 

Port cities are dynamic. Ports provide a long-term basis for local socio-economic development. They 

once served to welcome newcomers, and continue to generate jobs and provide goods. 

But ports can also create challenges for local communities. Port operations as well as truck and rail 

connections can affect quality of life, such as through noise, traffic and poor air quality. Some 

communities, both in large and small cities and towns, have expressed concern that port activities occur 

without enough local involvement and at their expense.  

Leading ports understand that working together with local communities is becoming very important to 

facilitating port development and operations. Examples of what ports are doing to include: 

 hosting open houses to explain their major projects 

 starting good neighbour committees 

 talking with Canadians on social media 

Through efforts such as these, ports can continue to provide local benefits while working to lessen 

negative effects. 

Together, we will need to do more to make sure community partnerships effectively inform the pace of 

change at our ports. As trade grows, local communities will keep advocating for liveable communities. 

Ports will need to create and maintain community partnerships. This will affect how they share 

objectives and solve challenges.  

Environmental protection and climate change 

We are working to protect the environment and address climate change. It is one of our priorities. The 

Pan-Canadian Framework on Clean Growth and Climate Change is our plan to grow our economy, 

reduce emissions and build resilience to a changing climate. 

The transportation sector is a key part of this plan. It includes many actions to reduce greenhouse gas 

emissions from all transportation modes (marine, air, rail and road). It calls for the federal, provincial, 

and territorial governments to invest in building more efficient trade and transportation corridors, 

including investments in ports. 

Ports must do their share to better protect the environment, and serve as environmental stewards. 

Canada Port Authorities: 

 have added environmental and sustainable development practices and oversight into their 

governance structures 

 have put environmental management systems in place based on internationally-recognized 

standards 

 are global leaders through the Green Marine partnership, which helps them: 

o reduce the environmental footprint of the marine sector 

o focus on other  issues such as local air quality and protecting marine species 

https://www.canada.ca/en/services/environment/weather/climatechange/pan-canadian-framework.html
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Ports contribute to a greener, low-carbon transportation system. Such a transportation system creates 

new economic opportunities and good jobs and helps Canada remain an environmental world leader.  

Together, we need to pay attention to the role ports play in environmental regulation and to their ability 

to adapt, build resilience and adequately prepare for climate risks. Why? As trade and transportation 

intensify, and as we better understand the effect of climate change, we will need to monitor and talk 

about the environmental effects of port-related activities.  

Safety and security 

As Canadians, we enjoy a high degree of security. But world events show us that the maritime 

transportation system is not immune to safety and security threats. These threats could affect our 

physical and socio-economic well-being.  This means we must secure our important port infrastructures 

and related transportation systems. This will make sure that criminal and security threats do not weaken 

the competitiveness of our ports.    

Today, our maritime transportation system is more complex and interconnected than ever. The system 

involves much more than just vessels and port-specific activities. Every year, over 2.5 million TEUs move 

through our ports to be delivered by truck and train. The multimodal nature of Canada’s port sector 

means that government and private sector partners need to take a broad view. Plus, the increasing 

reliance on automated systems and emerging technologies adds even more considerations.  

Over the last two decades, we have been investing to secure our ports. Human and technical 

investments include: 

 enhanced cargo screening 

 advanced notification requirements for vessels 

 automated targeting systems 

 gamma-rays 

 ion mobility spectrometers 

 trace detection systems 

These investments allow goods and people to transit safely and security through our ports.    

Canada has a reputation as a trusted and effective maritime trading nation. But port users and operators 

depend on clear norms and procedures. Some industry players are moving forward with their own 

solutions to make marine transportation more efficient and secured. 

For example, new blockchain applications show that security and the economy are two sides of the 

same coin. Regulations and practices will need to keep pace with an evolving safety and security 

landscape. And so will the partnerships across federal departments, provinces, communities, the private 

sector and international community that strengthen our performance in this area. How we adapt and 

advance collaborative solutions in this area will influence whether our reputation continues to 

constitute an advantage for our ports. 
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Governance 

Canada Port Authorities are federally incorporated, non-share corporations. They operate at arm’s 

length from the federal government. They fulfil important public policy objectives such as: 

 supporting economic development 

 performing many regulatory functions relating to safety, security and environmental protection 

They must be financially self-sufficient. We designed the corporate structure of Canada Port Authorities 

to let them be both sound businesses and accountable, transparent managers of public assets.  

We established this governance model 20 years ago. It was suitable for the maritime sector and was 

rooted in the regional and socio-economic conditions and markets of those times.  As our ports and 

neighbouring communities have prospered, we are seeing many new challenges. These challenges 

sometimes expose the potential limitations of this governance model to meet either: 

 new demands 

 the desire for greater scrutiny and accountability when they seize large development 

opportunities   

The 2016 Canada Transportation Act review examined, in part, whether we needed to make changes to 

the current policy and legislative frameworks for port authorities to support our: 

 economic growth and prosperity 

 trade interests 

 international competitiveness 

The review suggested we need to do more work about: 

 how ports are legally constituted, governed, and financed 

 how to could support clearer approaches to planning and growth across the port system 

As well, we note above that some Indigenous groups and municipalities have expressed a desire: 

 for ports to respond better to their concerns 

 to be more involved in decision-making activities that affect their interests and quality of life 

While the Canada Port Authority system has proven to be strong, we now need to consider how the 

Canada Port Authority model can better reflect and align global and local considerations while 

maintaining a strong commercial orientation to day-to-day operations.  

Engagement questions for the review 

The review will be evidence-driven. It will propose an updated model for Canada Port Authorities that 

helps them to continue supporting sustainable and inclusive economic growth. 

It will examine the changing landscape under five key streams: 

 Innovation and trade logistics 

 Partnering with Indigenous peoples 
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 Sustainability of ports and communities 

 Port safety and security 

 Port governance 

Based on your knowledge of Canada’s port system and Canada Port Authorities, we invite you to 

consider the following questions and we welcome your input. 

Innovation and trade logistics: review stream 1 

This stream will look at how to position ports in relation to key socio-economic and technological trends. 

Through this stream, the review aims to better understand how ports can continue to: 

 support economic development and trade 

 improve job opportunities 

 respond to new technologies 

More specifically, this stream will examine:  

 marine transportation in Canada and the trade and traffic outlook, the role of ports in the supply 

chains and attributes of port competitiveness 

 emerging socio-economic trends and changing technologies that affect ports and supply chains, 

and the ability of the port system to respond to opportunities and challenges created by these 

trends 

Q1. What trends will affect port operations and supply chains, and who are the port partners that are 

key to adapting to these trends? 

Q2. Do ports have the appropriate infrastructure and supply chain integration in place to support 

future demand for transportation services? 

Q3. What strategies could link business to research, and research to learners in support of innovative 

solutions and greater competitiveness? 

Partnering with Indigenous peoples: review stream 2 

This stream will look at how Indigenous perspectives can inform and shape the role of Canada Port 

Authorities in carrying out their mandate, particularly with respect to enabling partnerships for fostering 

socio-economic growth. 

More specifically, this stream will examine: 

 opportunities for Canada Port Authorities to reflect Canada’s commitment to reconciliation with 

Indigenous peoples 

 ways to promote and integrate understanding of Indigenous perspectives, including the needs 

and concerns of Indigenous groups, to explore available means for achieving mutually beneficial 

objectives 

Q4. How can Canada Port Authorities ensure their activities acknowledge Indigenous perspectives and 

values? 
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Q5. How can Canada and Canada Port Authorities best identify opportunities to develop mutually 

beneficial partnerships with Indigenous groups? 

Q6. What current practices at Canada Port Authorities reflect to Government’s commitment to 

reconciliation with Indigenous peoples and what additional steps can be taken? 

Sustainability and port communities: review stream 3 

This stream will look at: 

 Canada Port Authorities’ role in an environmentally responsible and low-carbon transportation 

system and how they can be more resilient in the face of climate risks 

 how Canada Port Authorities can contribute to building healthy communities and integrate local 

perspectives in carrying out their mandate 

More specifically, this stream will examine: 

 Canada Port Authorities stewardship functions in support of environmental protection and 

sustainability 

 the environmental liability of Canada Port Authorities as well as options for strengthening the 

federal government’s environmental oversight role  

 Canada Port Authorities accountability measures and relationships with local communities 

Q7. How can ports ensure their operations and future development remain environmentally 

sustainable and adapted to climate risks? 

Q8. How can Canada Port Authorities contribute to building healthier communities? 

Q9. What mechanisms could be put in place to increase Canada Port Authority transparency relating 

to their environmental performance? 

Port safety and security: review stream 4 

This stream will look at ways to enhance port safety and security in an evolving operating environment 

while advancing the goal of efficient movement of goods. 

More specifically, this stream will examine: 

 safety and security challenges to port operations 

 private sector led approaches and solutions to maritime transportation services that can 

enhance security of our ports and related supply chain 

 opportunities to strengthen partnerships between public and private sectors to advance new 

solutions and processes 

Q10. What are the current and emerging safety and security challenges facing Canadian ports? 

Q11.  What new actions and public-private collaborative efforts could be pursed to enhance safety 

and security at Canada’s ports? 
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Port governance: review stream 5 

This stream will look at ways to modernize the governance framework for Canada Port Authorities to 

seize the opportunities presented by a changing landscape, and to position themselves for success well 

into the future. More specifically, this stream will examine: 

 opportunities to strengthen the governance framework of Canada Port Authorities, including 

examining government oversight and approaches for optimizing responsiveness to users 

 models to enhance the delivery of regulatory functions while ensuring accountability and 

transparency 

 tools and approaches, including financial instruments, that can support smarter planning and 

growth at ports and across the Canada Port Authority system 

Q12. Does the current governance model enable Canada Port Authorities to effectively manage their 

assets, support economic development and deliver their regulatory duties? 

Q13. What models or approaches could be pursed to ensure Canada Port Authorities are more 

responsive to user and local perspectives? 

Q14. Do Canada Port Authorities have the tools and partnerships they need to respond to an evolving 

maritime sector? 

Submitting your input 

Please submit your submissions either: 

 directly at Let’s Talk Transportation  

 by email: tc.portsreview-examendesports.tc@tc.gc.ca 

Further work and engagement 

At Transport Canada, we will work with external experts to conduct research and analysis on various 

topics, including: 

 traffic trends and forecasts 

 the role of Canada Port Authorities in Canada’s supply chains 

 competitiveness barriers and opportunities 

 innovation and best practices in port operations 

 port governance, financing and service delivery models 

As part of this review, we will conduct engagement activities throughout 2018 with stakeholders and 

partners, including: 

 Indigenous groups 

 provincial and municipal governments 

 Canada Port Authorities 

 industry 

 academia and experts 

https://letstalktransportation.ca/
mailto:TC.Portsreview-Examendesports.TC@tc.gc.ca
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 associations and groups with a particular interest in port-related issues 

The results of this work and engagement efforts will help shape the future of Canada’s port system. 
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Development Services Department 
Planning Services 

December 22, 2016 File: A-2312-0015 

Expert Panel 
Review of Environmental Assessment Processes 

Via email to: EAreview Participation@Canada.ca 

Re: City of Oshawa Comments for Consideration by the Expert Panel Reviewing Federal 
Environmental Assessment Processes 

In response to the opportunity provided by the Expert Panel to submit comments with respect to 
the review of federal Environmental Assess{Tlent {EA) processes, please be advised that City 
Council at a meeting held on December 19, 2016 authorized City staff to directly submit 
comments to the Expert Panel (see attachment). Accordingly, on behalf of the City of Oshawa, I 
am writing to ask that the Expert Panel consider as part of its review of the EA processes the 
following comments. This input is based largely on the City's first-hand experience dealing with 
a major development proposal (a 210-million-litre annual ethanol fuel production ref11ery) on 
Crown lands at Oshawa Harbour, under the jurisdiction of the Oshawa PortAuthority (OPA). 

1. Consideration of Local Municipal Policies 

A key issue of concern is that federal EA review processes and the outcomes of EAs do not 
consistently have regard for local municipal pol icies. Policies are developed at the municipal 
level with extensive professional staff input, public consultation, and debate at Council, and 
ultimately reflect the decision of a democratical ly elected Council. The consideration given to 
planning instruments such as municipal Official Plans and Secondary Plans (which carry 
legislative weight) and urban design guidelines and precinct plans (which are adopted by 
Councils but do not carry weight under the Ontario Planning Act) is inconsistent- or non
existent - in federal EA review processes. Guideline documents are increasingly being 
developed with a substantial amount of public consultation with the expectation that they will 
be upheld by Council, staff, and the Ontario Municipal Board (0MB). However, at the federal 
EA level, these documents are frequently disregarded. 

The City of Oshawa's recent experience with a proposed ethanol fuel production refinery 
along the City's waterfront exemplifies this type of disregard for core planning instruments as 
well as guidelines serving to articulate policy documents. Despite being approved by the 
0MB (the highest planning approval authority in the province), policies contained in the City's 
Official Plan for the harbor area , together with associated urban design guidelines, were 
disregarded on the basis that the proposed facility was located on federal Crown lands, and 
therefore not subject to municipal planning policies and regulations. 

In this instance, disregard for the municipal pol icy context gave rise to significant concerns 
with respect to land use conflicts. The municipal approach to land use planning is holistic in 
nature, to ensure that land use conflicts do not arise and that issues with respect to 

The Corporation of the City of Oshawa, 50 Centre Street South, Oshawa, Ontario L 1 H 327 
Phone 905·436·3311 1 ·800·667·4292 Fax 905·436·5699 
www.oshawa.ca/planning 

www.oshawa.ca/planning
mailto:Participation@Canada.ca


Page2 

compatibility are appropriately addressed. Given the sensitive nature of land uses directly 
adjacent and in proximity to the proposed ethanol fuel production refinery - including two 
Provincially Significant Wetlands, the Oshawa portion of Ontario's Waterfront Trail (which 
stretches through 41 communities from Niagara-on-the-Lake to the Quebec border along the 
shores of Lake Ontario and the St. Lawrence River), and other open space and recreational 
uses deemed to be sensitive uses in accordance with the Ontario Ministry of the Environment 
and Climate Change's Land Use Compatibility Guidelines - the land use policies and 
guidelines approved for the harbour area by the 0MB established a framework for 
development predicated on ensuring compatibility with these sensitive land uses. However, 
under the federal EA review process, this planning framework was not considered to be 
applicable to guide the development of the lands, to the extent that an ethanol fuel production 
refinery - a land use wholly incompatible with the planning framework established at the 
municipal and provincial level - was able to be advanced. 

In view of the foregoing, it is requested that more weight be given to local municipal policies, 
including land use and environmental management policies in area municipal Official Plans, 
as part of federal EA review processes. 

2. Consideration of Decisions/Recommendations of Municipal Councils 

Similar to the comments provided with respect to Item 1 above, federal EA review processes 
and the outcomes of EAs do not consistently have regard for the decisions and/or 
recommendations of local host municipalities. There is a need for a consistent approach to 
having regard to municipal decisions, to ensure that the weight given to municipal decisions 
is not only respectful of the fact that they constitute decisions made by a democratically 
elected Council, but that the level of regard is applied consistently. .Among the various levels 
of government, regional and area municipal councils are best po;.itioned to make informed 
decisions and recommendations that reflect local knowledge, conditions and values. 
Accordingly, more regard and weight should be given to the decisions/recommendations of 
municipal Councils, applied consistently, as part of federal Environmental Assessment {EA) 
review processes. 

3. Compliance With Regulatory Standards and Guideline$ 

While there generally is a level of consistency between various regulatory standards and 
guidelines at the provincial and the federal level dealing with such matters as environmental 
and resource management and protection, there can be differences. Such was the case with 
respect to the proposal for the aforementioned ethanol fuel production refinery. The 
proponents of the facility considered the project to be exempt from compliance with any 
standards and guidelines save those established at the federal level given that the subject 
proposal was on federal Crown lands. Consequently, work undertaken by the proponent's 
consultants was scoped to only address federal requirements. 

Conversely, municipal and provincial staff (including staff at the Ontario Ministry of the 
Environment and Climate Change} sought to ensure that the project was evaluated in 
accordance with provincial standards and guidelines, which required additional work to be 
undertaken to address provincial requirements and obtain Certificates of Approvals for air 
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emissions, noise emissions, stormwater management works, sewage works and effluent 
water discharge. 

In view of the foregoing disparity, projects subject to federal EA processes should also be 
subject to compliance with Provincial regulatory standards and guidelines where such 
standards and guidelines are more rigorous than federal standards and guidelines. This will 
ensure that in any given jurisdiction, projects subject to federal EA processes will meet or 
exceed all relevant provincial requirements. 

4. Provision of a Sustainable Funding Source for Peer Reviews 

As part of a host municipality's due diligence when evaluating potentially sensitive 
development proposals, outside consultants must periodically be engaged to peer review EA 
screening report materials. External legal counsel with expertise in the relevant subject 
matter(s) must also be retained at times. It is not possible in all instances for municipalities to 
meaningfully respond and draw conclusions on the potential for significant adverse 
environmental effects using in-house staff resources. 

EA screening and supplementary reports can be voluminous. In terms of the aforementioned 
proposal for an ethanol fuel production refinery on Oshawa's waterfront, the associated 
reports included thousands, of pages of highly technical material in a variety of fields of 
expertise. The City incurred significant costs retaining external expert help to ensure that the 
pubfic interest in the project was appropriately served. 

Given that municipalities represent the public interest with respect to projects within their 
boundaries, it is critical that municipalities have the ability to make informed decisions on 
projects affecting their communities and constituents. Accordingly, a sustainable funding 
source should be implemented to assist key stakeholders, including host municipalities, to 
peer review supporting documents and reports submitted by proponents of devetopment 
projects subject to federal EA processes. 

5. Implementation of Appropriate Timelines 

The Canadian Environmental Assessment Act (CEAA) governs projects of varying size, 
complexity and potentiaJ for significant impacts. When determining time lines that are 
appropriate for the review of projects subject to federal EA processes, it is important to bear 
in mind that a key element of meaningful public participation is "reasonable timing". The 
CEAA Public Participation Guide states that "a public participation process should provide the 
public with a fair and reasonable amount of time to evaluate the information presented and to 
respond to project proposals and to proposed decisions by proponents and responsible 
authorities". 

More complex proposals involve large amounts of information, often technical in nature. 
Comment periods for such proposals should be of sufficient duration to provide the time 
necessary to conduct full and detailed independent peer reviews, particularly peer reviews by 
consuftants engaged by municipalities to ensure that the public interest is appropriately 
served. Equally important, time lines for providing comments should take into account the 
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logistics of scheduling and presenting material for appropriate consideration by municipal 
Committees and Councils. 

Oshawa's efforts to provide meaningful comments on the proposed ethanol fuel production 
refinery at Oshawa Harbour required staff to request a deadline extension, which was only 
granted after the City retained fegal counsel in response to the initial rejection of the City's 
request. To compound matters, the review period took place during the summer vacation 
period, when City Council recesses for July and August. These types of challenges constrain 
the ability of municipalities - which represent the public interest within their boundaries - to 
meaningfully participate in the CEAA process. 

6. Permission for Physical Access to Sites 

As part of a host municipality's due diligence and review of EA-related documents, a key 
factor enabling the assembly of informed and meaningful comments is the opportunity to 
conduct a site walk. A site walk by the host municipality for a development proposal -
particularly those significant in scope - is a reasonable request and a key component of due 
diligence. Accordingly, permission for municipal staff (and for consultants engaged by a 
municipality to assist in the EA review process) to access a project site for the purpose of 
conducting a site walk should be made available, subject to any appropriate related 
conditions (e.g., indemnification, security procedures, etc.}. 

With respect to the proposed ethanol fuel production refinery at Oshawa Harbour, it has been 
the City's experience that such requests are referred to the land owner, with the explanation 
that it is in their purview to respond to such requests. In the case of the proposed ethanol 
plant, the land owner refused permission for the City and lts consultants to conduct a site 
walk, notwithstanding the City's offer to comply with any appropriate related conditions. This 
impeded the City's ability to provide more fulsome, informed comments than would otherwise 
have been the case if permission had been granted. 

7. Identification of Similar Projects/Facilities 

An additional component of due diligence and thoroughly reviewing EA material is to 
investigate and even visit other existing facilities that share identical or similar technologies or 
processes. City of Oshawa staff, for instance, undertook to search out and identify operating 
facilities similar to the proposed ethanol fuel production facility at Oshawa Harbour for the 
purposes of arranging a site visit and collecting comparable data. Evaluating a proposal 
against existing comparators is a sound methodological practice; accordingly, information 
with respect to comparable facilities elsewhere should be made available to host 
municipalities in a timely fashion as part of an open, transparent information-sharing process. 
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If you require further information or clarification, please contact me at the address shown or by 
telephone at (905) 436-3311, extension 2307 or by email to tgoodeve@oshawa.ca. 

Tom Goodeve, MCIP, RPP i Principal Planner 
Development Services Department 

TG/c 

Attachment 

c. Paul Ralph, Commissioner, Development Services 
Warren Munro, Director, Planning Services 

mailto:tgoodeve@oshawa.ca


City Council Meeting December 19, 2016 

Hugh Peacock Requesting the City Authorize a Submission to the Expert Panel for 
Review of the Environmental Assessment Processes (DS-16-222) 

Whereas the Minister of Environment and Climate Change (the Minister) has established an 
Expert Panel to review federal environmental assessment processes; and, 

Whereas the Expert Panel has been obtaining public input and will be developing 
recommendations to the Minister which are intended to regain public trust, help get resources to 
market and introduce new, fair environmental assessment processes; and, 

Whereas correspondence has been received from Hugh Peacock requesting that City Council 
authorize a submission to the Expert Panel for reviewing federal environmental assessment 
processes given the City's previous experience in dealing with development proposals (e.g. 
proposed Ethanol Plant) on lands under federal jurisdiction in proximity to sensitive land uses, 
including key natural heritage features (e.g. Second Marsh); and, 

Whereas written comments to the Expert Panel are due by December 23, 2016; and, 

Whereas it is appropriate for the City to submit certain comments to the Expert Panel; 

Therefore, staff be authorized to directly submit comments to the Expert Panel and that the 
comments generally include the following input: 

(a) More weight should be given to local municipal policies, including land use and 
environmental management policies in area municipal Official Plans, as part of Federal 
Environmental Assessment (E.A.) review processes; 

(b} More regard and weight should be given to the decisions/recommendations of local host 
municipalities as part of Federal Environmental Assessment (E.A.) review processes; 

(c) Projects subject to Federal E.A. processes should also be subject to compliance with 
Provincial regulatory standards and guidelines where such standards and guidelines are 
more rigorous than federal standards and guidelines; 

(d) A sustainable funding source should be implemented to assist key stakeholders, including 
host municipalities, to peer review supporting documents and reports submitted by 
proponents of development projects subject to Federal E.A. processes; 

(e) T imelines for providing comments should take into account the logistics of preparing and 
presenting material for appropriate consideration by Municipal Committees and Councils; 

(f} As part of a host municipality's due diligence in reviewing E.A related documents and 
reports, permission for municipal staff - and for consultants retained by a municipality to 
assist in the document review ., to access the site of a proposed development for the 
purpose of conducting a site walk should be made available, subject to any appropriate 
related conditions (e.g., indemnification, security procedures); and, 

(g) For the purposes of evaluating a proposal against existing comparators - a sound 
methodological practice - information with respect to comparable facilities elsewhere is 
key, and should be provided to host municipalities in a timely fashion as part of an open, 
transparent information-sharing process. 



LAND USE, DEVELOPMENT AND MUNICIPAL SERVICES AGREEMENT 

THIS AGREEMENT is made as of the _ __day of ______ . 2010. 

BETWEEN: 

OSHAWA HARBOUR COMMISSION ("OHC") 

OF THE FIRST PART 

AND: 

THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF OSHAWA ("City") 

OF THE SECOND PART 

WHEREAS: 

A. 	 The OHC operates the Port of Oshawa ("Port") , an industrial port within 
the City of Oshawa and the Region of Durham; 

B. 	 The Minister of Transport intends to continue the OHC as a port authority 
within the meaning of the Canada Marine Act to be named "Oshawa Port 
Authority"; 

C. 	 On such continuance Oshawa Port Authority will acquire by operation of 
law all of the rights and obl igations of the OHC, including, without 
limitation, those contained in this Agreement; 

D. 	 The OHC is responsible and, upon its continuance, Oshawa Port 
Authority, will be responsible to operate the Port and administer the 
Crown's real property at the Port in accordance with applicable federal 
laws; 

E. 	 The City and the OHC '?re both committed to the economic deve_lopment 
of the Oshawa Harbour area and Durham Region, the provision of 
employment, the efficient movement of goods and people, and the 
preservation of the Port as an industrial port; 

F. 	 The City agrees to encourage the modernization, economic development, 
and expansion of the Port and agrees to cooperate with all levels of 

 DS-18-150 
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government to max1m1ze the economic, industrial and commercial 
potential of the Oshawa Harbour; 

G. 	 The City acknowledges that it is the intention of the Minister of Transport 
and the OHC, that the Crown will take title to those lands at the Port 
registered in the name of the OHC prior to the issuance of the letters 
patent that will establish Oshawa Port Authority, and that Oshawa Port 
Authority will manage all the Crown's real property at the Port; 

H. 	 The OHC and the City each acknowledge the independence of the other 
and the obligation of each to act in a manner consistent with its respective 
enabling legislation; 

I. 	 The City and the OHC wish to cooperate and establish meaningful 
consultations between them in respect of land use, land development and 
municipal services in the Oshawa Harbour area, and to establish an 
ongoing liaison framework for that cooperation and consultation; 

J. 	 This Agreement contains commitments that are being made by each of 
the Parties in a spirit of cooperation, and is based on the belief that these 
commitments will be of mutual benefit to the parties; 

K. 	 The City and the OHC acknowledge the importance of each to the other,. 
the necessity for a good, effective and successful working relationship 
between them and commit to this Agreement to guide that relationship; 

L. 	 On April , 2010, by Resolution No. the Council of the City of 
Oshawa authorized the City to enter into this Agreement and authorized 
the Mayor and the City Clerk to execute this Agreement on behalf of the 
City; 

M. 	 On April , 2010, by Resolution No. the members of the OHC 
authorized the OHC to enter into this Agreement and authorized 

and to execute this Agreement on 
behalf of the OHC; 

NOW THEREFORE THIS AGREEMENT WITNESSETH THAT in consideration 
of the premises, the mutual covenants and agreements herein contained, and 
other good and valuable consideration, the Parties hereto agree as follows: 

1. DEFINITIONS AND ANNEXES 

1.1 	 Definitions 

In this Agreement, 
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"Agreement" means this Land Use, Development and Municipal Services 
Agreement; 


"CPA" means the Canada port authority to be established by the issuance 

of letters patent continuing the OHC as a port authority with in the meaning 

of the Canada Marine Act; · 


"City" means The Corporation of the City of Oshawa; 

"Crown" means Her Majesty the Queen in right of Canada as represented 
by the Minister of Transport; 

"Crown Lands" means those lands registered in the name of Her Majesty 
the Queen in right of Canada at the Port and those lands to be registered 
in the name of Her Majesty the Queen in right of Canada at the Port, as 
generally depicted on Annex 1 to this Agreement; · 

"East Wharf' means Parcels 12 and 15; 


"Effective Date of this Agreement" means the date first above written; 


"Fire Services" means f ire protection provided by the City; 


"Letters Patent" means letters patent issued in respect of the continuation 

of the OHC as a port authority pursuant to the Canada Marine Act; 

"Municipal Services" means services delivered or operated by the City 
to or in respect of industrial lands in the City of Oshawa, and includes Fire 
Services, storm sewers a·nd municipal roads under the jurisdiction of the 
City; 

"Notice" has the meaning ascribed to that word in Subsection 15.13; 


"OHC" means the Oshawa Harbour Commission; 


"OHC/CPA" means OHC, and upon continuance, the CPA; 


"Parcel" means a parcel of land as generally depicted in the drawing 

attached as Annex 1 hereto; 


"Port" means .the Port of Oshawa; 


"Port Lands" means the lands including the waterlots comprising the Port 

under tt~e management of OHC and includes the Crown Lands; 
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"Port Consolidation Construction" means the construction on, in or 
adjacent to the East Wharf of additional dockage, wharfage, infrastructure, 
updated port handling equipment; updates and. upgrades to port facilities 
that may be needed for current port uses or for potential short sea 
shipping facilities; and other port facilities to accommodate the industrial 
uses and activities from the West Wharf Crown Lands as at the Effective 
Date of this Agreement and similar uses in the future; 

"Port Consolidation Project" means Port Consolidation Construction, 
and the movement of industrial uses and activities from the West Wharf 
Crown Lands to the East Wharf; 

"Settlement Agreement" means the agreement ·of that name entered into 
by the City, the Crown and the Oshawa Harbour Commission as of the 
____ day of , 2010; 

"West Wharf'' means collectively Parcels 2, 7, 8, 9, 10, 16, 17 and 18; 

"West Wharf Crown Lands" means that portion of the West Wharf 
registered in the name of Her Majesty the Queen in right of Canada or to 
be registered in the name of Her Majesty the Queen in right of Canada 
depicted as Parcels 9, 10, 16, 17 and 18; 

1.2 	 Annexes 

The following Annexes are attached to this Agreement and form part of 
th is Agreement: 

Annex 1: 	 Drawing of Oshawa Harbour depicting individual Parcels 
(exis~ing and proposed Parcels as depicted on Annex 1 are 
not to scale; precise boundaries and size of Parcels subject 
to surveys deposited as reference plans in the land registry 
system) 

Annex 2: 	 Suggested Guidelines for the Preparation of a Land Use 
Plan 

2. 	 PURPOSES OF THIS AGREEMENT 

2.1 	 This Agreement is entered into pursuant to Section 3.2 of the Settlement 
Agreement and is intended by the Parties to: 

(a) 	 Facilitate and promote cooperation between the OHC/CPA and 
the City with a view to achieving compatibility with respect to 
developments in the Oshawa Harbour area while ensuring that 
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the OHC/CPA is able to operate the Port in a manner that meets 
its obligations under applicable federal law al'}d maintains the 
financial viability of the Port as an industrial port; and 

(b) 	 Establish an ongoing interface mechanism between the City and 
the OHC/CPA that is intended to resolve issues and achieve the 
greatest degree of compatibility. · 

3. 	 FACTS AND FUNDAMENTAL PRINCIPLES 

3.1 	 The Parties acknowledge the following facts and fundamental principles, 
which shall guide the interpretation and implementation of this Agreement: 

(a) 	 The CPA will be a corporation established pursuant to the Canada 
Marine Act; 

(b) 	 All of the rights and obligations of the OHC, including those 
contained in this Agreement, will become rights and obligations of 
Oshawa Port Authority by operation of law pursuant to the Canada 
Marine Act; 

(c) 	 All real property in the Oshawa Harbour area that will be managed 
by the CPA is or will be registered in the name of Her Majesty the 
Queen in right of Canada or in the name of the CPA, and pursuant 
to constitutional law, all land registered in the name of Her Majesty 
the Queen in right of Canada, is not and will not be subject to 
municipal zoning or planning laws; 

{d) 	 The CPA will be required to manage and operate the Port in 
accordance with its Letters Patent, in a manner that implements the 
requirements of the Canada Marine Act and according to the 
following mandate: 

(i) 	 be consistent with the marine policies that provide Canada 
with the marine infrastructure that it needs and that offer 
effective support for the achievement of national, regional 
and local social and economic objectives; 

(ii) 	 enhance the success of the Port in contributing to the 
competitiveness, growth and prosperity of the local, regional 
and national economy; 

(iii) 	 ensure that marine transportation services are organized to 
satisfy the needs of direct and ancillary Port users and are 
available at reasonable cost; 

*
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(iv) promote the coordination and integration of marine activities 
with ·surface and air transportation systems; 

(v) 	 optimize the financial viability of the CPA; 

(vi) 	 protect the interests and investments of industrial and 
commercial Port users and investors. 

(e) 	 Subject to Section 5 of this Agreement, all Port Lands will be used 
for those industrial port purposes deemed appropriate by the CPA 
in its sole discretion. 

4. LAND USE 

4.1 	 Once the CPA's Board of Directors has been appointed, the CPA will 
establish a Land-Use and Development Committee reporting to the Board 
of Directors, comprised of at least three members of its Board, with one 
member being the City's appointee to the Board. 

The primary role of the Land~Use and Development Committee will be to 
oversee the development of the CPA's Land-Use Plan. The Committee 
will also be responsible to oversee land-use and development matters on 
land owned or managed by the CPA. 

4.2 	 Section 48 of the Canada Marine Act requires that the CPA, within twelve 
(12) months of issuance of its Letters Patent, develop a Land Use Plan 
that contains objectives and policies for the physical development of the 
lands managed, held or occupied by the CPA, which considers inter a/ia, 
relevant social, economic and environmental matters and zoning by-laws 
that apply to lands in the vicinity of the Port that are not owned by the 
Crown. · 

4.3 	 The CPA's Land Use Plan will set out the long :. term uses that will 
transform, renew and revita lize the Port. 

4.4 	 The Land Use Plan will be prepared by the CPA in a manner that meets 
the requirements of Section 48 of the Canada Marine Act. 

4.5 	 The Suggested. Guidelines are attached hereto as Annex 2 as suggested 
general guidelines for the preparation of a Land Use Plan. The City 
acknowledges that the CPA may, from time to time, seek to consult with 
the City in the preparation of its Land Use Plan and the City shall 
cooperate with the CPA for that purpose and agrees to consult with the 
CPA, if requested by the CPA, in the preparation of the CPA's Land Use 
Plan. 

*
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4.6 	 Once the CPA has drafted its Land Use Plan in fina l form, it will provide its 
draft fina l Land Use Plan to the City for comment. The City will be given 
not less than th irty (30) days to provide comments to the CPA on the CPA 
draft fina l Land Use Plan. 

4. 7 The City understands and acknowledges that the CPA's Board of 
Directors will not be bound to follow the Suggested Guidelines a'ttached 
hereto as Annex 2 to prepare its Land Use Plan or to accept or implement 
the City's comments but will reasonably consider these comments and 
adjust its Land Use Plan as it deems appropriate. 

5. WEST WHARF 

5.1 	 OHC agrees that notwithstanding the status of the Port Consolidation 
Project, subject to Subsection 5.4, by the fifth (51h) anniversary of the 
Effective Date of this Agreement, it will cease to use the West Wharf 
Crown Lands for non-port related industrial uses. 

5.2 	 The City understands and acknowledges that, subject to Subsection 5.1, 
the OHC's current tenants, occupants and licensees will not be disturbed 
by the OHC or the CPA until and unless their occupancy agreement has 
expired or they agree to move to the East Wharf or other location. 

5.3 	 The City agrees that the West Wharf Crown Lands may be used for port 
related activities including: 

(a) All uses permitted in the HBC (Harbour Commercial) or HBC (1) 
(Oshawa Harbour) Zones in the City's Zoning By-law 60-94 as that 
By-law existed as at November 5, 2009, including 

i) Amphitheatre 
ii) Auditorium 
iii) Club, excluding a nightclub 
iv) Cultural centre 
v) Marina, including related sales and service buildings 
vi) Museum 
vii) Park 
viii) Recreational use; 

(b) Art Gallery; 

(c) Farmers' Market; 

(d) Cruise Ship Terminal; 

*

*
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(e) Accessory parking lot; 

(f) Commercial school or training centre; 

(g) Sailing school; 

(h) Scuba diving centre; 

(i) Commercial; 

(j) Parking Lot; 

(k) Offices; 

(I) Port and marine-related transportation uses including cargo handling; 

(m) Tug and commercia l vessel mooring, access, maintenance; 

(n) Rescue operations; 

(o) Arcade; 

(p) Art gallery; 

(q) Commercial Recreational; 

(r) Museum; 

(s) Theatre; 

(t) Cultural centre; 

(u) Grocery store; 

(v) Delicatessen; 

(w) Clean storage ancillary to uses listed at (a) to (v) in this Paragraph 
5.3; 

(51and in addition, until the fifth h) anniversary of the Effective Date of this 
Agreement, for non-port related industrial uses, including light manufacturing, 
processing of semi-manufactured goods and assembly of manufactured goods, 
within enclosed buildings. 
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5.4 	 At the request of the City, the OHC agrees that notwithstanding 
Subsection 5.3, the OHC will not permit the following uses of the West 
Wharf Crown Lands: 

- Adult strip club 
- Adult use store 

Body rub parlour 
- Tattoo parlour 
- Methadone cl inic 
- Pawn shop/second hand goods shop 

5.5 	 Subject to the Harbour Road Extension Agreement dated July, 1976 
between the City and the OHC, the Parties agree that OHC will be under 
no obligation to fund projects on land owned by the City and the City will 
be under no obligation to fund projects on land managed by OHC. 

5.6 	 The City understands and acknowledges that the OHC/CPA will use West 
Wharf Crown Lands for port purposes and accordingly, the West Wharf 
Crown Lands will not be open to the public, except as otherwise agreed to 
by the Parties in any existing agreement; if the use to which such Lands 
are being put by the OHC/CPA by its nature contemplates public access; 
with the consent of the OHC/CPA and on a strictly case by case basis, for 
special functions and events; or as otherwise permitted or authorized by 
the OHC/CPA. For all such functions and events or as otherwise permitted 
or authorized by the OHC/CPA, temporary public access will be solely at 
the OHC's/CPA's unqualified subjective discretion and on terms and 
conditions imposed by the OHC/CPA. 

6. 	 MUNICIPAL SERVICES 

6.1 	 General 

6.1.1 	 Subject to applicable law, the City will provide Municipal Services to the 
Port Lands on the same terms and conditions as the City provides 
Municipal Services to privately owned industrial lands in the. City of 
Oshawa. 

6.2 Roads 

6.2.1 	 The City will comply with all applicable laws in respect of publ ic municipal 
roads over which it has jurisdiction. The City acknowledges the 
importance of highways under the City's jurisdiction to the operation and 
success of the Port. 

*

*

*

*
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6.2.2 	 The CPA shall not be obligated to contribute to the cost of any 
maintenance or improvements to municipal public roads except as 
specifically negotiated 9nd agreed to by the CPA. 

6.2.3 	 For greater certainty, the CPA will be responsible for the design, 
construction, maintenance of and traffic operations .on any private roads 
located on lands it administers within the Port Lands. 

6.3 	 Storm Sewers 

6.3.1 	 The CPA acknowledges that any connection to City storm sewers is 
subject to applicable law and to the reasonable requirements of the City 
with respect to such connections. 

7 .1 	 Within or:ie hundred and twenty (120) days of the Effective Date of this 
Agreement, the CPA will prepare, a Fire Protection and Emergency 
Services Plan and Protocol which document(s) shall, at a minimum, relate 
to each build ing managed by the CPA and will specify site conditions, 
response procedure, fire routes, maintenance of roads, first responder and 
secondary responder. 

7 .2 	 The Fire Protection and Emergency Services Plan will be updated 
regularly by the CPA. 

7.3 	 In order to facilitate the provision of Fire Services to the Port Lands, the 
CPA agrees to comply with all City requirements respecting the naming of 
streets and addressing of buildings and land parcels on Port Lands. 

8.1 	 The OHC agrees to contractually require those of its tenants and 
licensees that it permits to carry out construction on Crown lands, to carry 
out such construction in compliance with the National Building Code and 
the National Fire Code of Canada. 

8.2 	 The OHC will require such · tenants and licensees to ensure that a 
professional architect or engineer, who is independent of the tenant or 
licensee, supervises the construction and delivers to the OHC a certificate 
of such architect or engineer certifying that the construction has been 
made substantially in accordance with the standards contained in the 
National Building Code and the National Fire Code of Canada and that the 

* 7. 	 FIRE SERVICES 

* 8. CONSTRUCTION STANDARDS 
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construction as built is substantia lly in accordance with the standards 
contained in the National Building Code and the National Fire Code of 
Canada. 

8.3 	 In the event that any person submits to the City's Chief Building Official an 
application for a permit respecting construction on Port Lands, no permit 
will be issued except in accordance with the Building Code Act 1992 
(Ontario) and with the City's Building By-Law as from time to time 
amended . 

9. 	 SECURITY 

9.1 The Parties acknowledge that the OHC/CPA in its operation of th~ Port 
must comply with all applicable federal laws relating to security, including 
without limitation, the Marine Transportation Security Act. 

9.2 	 The City agrees that it will not directly or indirectly permit any use of or 
activity on land transferred from the Crown to the City that would prevent 
or hinder the OHC/CPA from complying with all applicable federal laws 
relating to security. 

9.3 	 The City will comply with all applicable laws, including without limitation, 
the Marine Transportation Security Act, to the extent it applies respecting 
any use of or activities that the City may from time. to time carry out or 
permit to be carried out on land transferred from the Crown to the City. 

10. NO INTERFERENCE WITH PORT OPERATIONS.OR NAVIGATION 

10.1 	 ·The City agrees that it will not do or permit anything to be done on lands 
transferred from the Crown to the City that would or may interfere with port 
operations or navigation in Oshawa Harbour. 

11. 	 DREDGING 

11.1 	 The OHC agrees to dredge the bed of the Oshawa Harbour in a manner 
that meets the requ irements of the OHC. The OHC will not be under any 
obligation to dredge or to pay for any dredging required for purposes of 
construction or operation of a marina or for purposes of access for 
recreational vessels through the Port to a marina. 

*

*

*
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12. 	 ACCESS AND FEES 

12.1 	 The OHC will permit access through the Oshawa Harbour for recreational 
vessels to a marina on the City's lands provided all operators of such 
recreational vessels comply with all the terms, conditions, policies and 
security requirements of the OHC respecting such access, do not do 
anything or permit anything to be done which would or may interfere with 
the operation of the Port or cause OHC to lose its security certification, 
and pay all fees levied by the OHC in respect of such access. 

12.2 	 All fees levied by the OHC on rec~eational vessels traversing the Port will 
be levied in accordance with the Canada Marine Act. 

13. CONSULTATION AND COOPERATION PROCESS 

13.1 	 The OHC and the City commit to continuing effective communication on 
matters of interest to both Parties, including but not limited to timely notice 
to each other and consultation on developments on land for which each is 
respectively responsible, relevant City policy or by-law changes and 
decisions which may affect the other. 

13.2 	 The Chief Executive Officer of the OHC and the City Manager of the City 
wi ll meet at least annually, and additionally when appropriate, to: 

(a) 	 discuss matters of mutual interest and concern, including without 
limitation, dredging; 

(b) 	 foster a better understanding of Port, local, regional and national 
pressures and priorities; 

(c) 	 create a forum for exchange of information and best practices; 
(d) 	 review the respective plans of each organization regarding 

developments and activities in the Oshawa Harbour area; 
(e) 	 determine where there may be issues requiring resolution and 

areas where the two organizations may be mutually supportive. 

14. DISPUTE RESOLUTION 

14.1 	 In the event of a disagreement between the City and the OHC related to 
this Agreement, and before proceeding to a court or other formal 
proceeding, the City and the CPA agree to follow a dispute resolution 
procedure involving: 

*

*
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(a) 	 In the first instance, a joint review by the Chief Executive Officer of 
the CPA and the City Manager of the City; 

(b) 	 In the event the review described in (a) does not result in a 
resolution of the disagreement, the disagreement will be reviewed 
by the Mayor of the City and the Chair of the Board of Directors of 
the CPA; 

(c) 	 In the event the disagreement remains unresolved, the 
disagreement will be referred to a three person panel composed of 
one person appointed by the CPA, one person appointed by the 
City, and a third person appointed by the other two panel 
members. The third panel member shall be the chair of the panel. 

14.2 	 The Parties agree that once the CPA's Board of Directors has been 
appointed and the CPA's Land-use and Development Committee has 
been formed, the Parties will review this dispute resolution process with a 
view to agreeing if there should be a role for such Committee in the 
dispute resolution process in this Section 14. 

15. 	 GENERAL 

15.1 	 Term 

The term of this Agreement shall be for a period of five (5) years 
commencing as of the day of , 2010. 

15.2 	 Renewal and Termination 

On or before six (6) months prior to the end of the term, the Parties may 
mutually agree to extend the term for an additional five (5) year term and 
in the event the Parties so agree, the terms and conditions shall be the 
same as set out in this Agreement except that either Party may terminate 
th is Agreement as renewed by giving the other Party at least twelve (12) 
months written notice. 

15.3. · Survival of Certain Provisions 

The Parties agree that Section 3, Subsection 4.5, Subsections 5.1, 5. 3, 
5.4, 5.5, 5.6, 6.1, 6.2, 6.3, Sections 7, 8, 9, 10, 11, 12 and 14 shall survive 
any termination of th is Agreement. 
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15.4 Time of the Essence 

Time shall in all respects be of the essence of "this Agreement provided 
that the time for doing or completing any matter provided for herein may 
be extended or abridged by an agreement in writif"1g signed by the OHC 
and the City, or by their respective solicitors who are hereby expressly 
appointed in this regard. 

15.5 Governing Law 

This Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with 
applicable provisions of the laws of the Province of Ontario, subject 
always to any paramount or applicable federal laws. 

15.6 Entire Agreement 

This Agreement contains the entire agreement between the OHC and the 
City concerning the subject matter hereof. No representation or warranty 
expressed, implied or otherwise is made by the OHC to the City or by the 
City to the OHC except as expressly set out in this Agreement. This 
Agreement supersedes and revokes all negotiations, arrangements, 
letters, representations and information conveyed, whether oral or in 
writing, between the Parties or their representatives, or between the 
Crown and the City concerning the subject matter hereof. 

15.7 Assignment 

Neither Party shall assign this Agreement. 

15.8 Amendment 

This Agreement may only be amended by a written agreement signed by 
both the Parties. · 

15.9 Waiver 

The failu re by either Party to insist in any one instance upon the strict 
performance by the other Party of obligations hereunder shall not 
constitute a waiver or relinquishment of any such obligations as to any 
other instances, and the same shall continue in full force and effect. No 
covenant or condition of this Agreement may be waived by either Party 
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except by the written consent of that Party, and forbearance or indulgence 
by that party in any regard whatsoever and no matter how long shall not 
constitute a waiver of the covenant or condition, and until performed or 
waived in writing that Party shall be entitled to invoke any remedy 
available to that party unde~ this Agreement or by law, despite the 
forbearance or indulgence. 

15.10 Severability 

If, for any reason, any provision of this Agreement, other than any 
provision which is of fundamental importance to the arrangement between 
the Parties, is to any extent held or rendered invalid or unenforceable, 
then the particular provision shall be deemed to be independent of and 
severed from the remainder of this Agreement and all the other provisions 
of this Agreement shall nevertheless continue in full force and effect. 

15.11 Interpretation 

In the event of any inconsistency or conflict between either an Annex or 
any provision contained therein, and this Agreement or any provision of 
this Agreement, this Agreement or the provision of this Agreement prevails 
to the extent of the inconsistency or conflict. 

15.12 No Partnership, Joint Venture or Agency 

The OHC and the City expressly disclaim any intention to create a 
partnership, joint venture or agency. It is understood, acknowledged and 
agreed that nothing contained in this Agreement nor any acts of the OHC 
or the City shall constitute or be deemed to constitute the OHC and the 
City as partners, joint ventures or principal and agent in any way or for any 
purpose. The OHC shall not represent or hold itself out to be an agent of 
the City. The City shall not represent or hold itself out to be an agent of 
the OHC. Neither Party shall have any authority to act for or to assume 
any obligations or responsibil ities on behalf of the other Party. 

15.13 Notices 

Any notice, request, consent, acceptance, waiver or other communication 
required or permitted to be given under this Agreement (a "Notice") shall 
be in writing and shall be deemed to have been sufficiently given or served 
for all purposes on the date of delivery if it is delivered either personally or 
by facsimile transmission, addressed to the OHC and the City as follows: 
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To the OHC: 

Oshawa Harbour Commission 

1050 Farewell Street 

Oshawa, ON 

L 1 H 6N6 


Attention: Chief Executive Officer 

Facsimile: (905) 576-5701 

To the City: 

The Corporation of the City of Oshawa 

50 Centre St. S. 

Oshawa, ON L 1 H 3Z7 


Attention: City Clerk 

Facsimile: (905) 436-5697 

With a copy to the City Solicitor: 

The Corporation of the City of Oshawa 

50 Centre St. S. 

Oshawa, ON L1H 3Z7 


Attention: City Solicitor 

Facsimile: (905) 436-5689 

By giving to the other Party at least seven (7) days Notice, either Party 
may at any time and from time to time, change its address or title of any 
person for delivery or communication for the purposes of this Subsection 
15.12. 

15.14 Further Assurances 

The OHC and the City shall promptly do, execute, deliver or cause to be 
done, executed and delivered all further acts, documents and things in 
connection with this Agreement that that the other Party may reasonably 
require, for the purpose of giving effect to this Agreement. 

15.15 Enurement 

This Agreement shall be binding upon, and enure to the benefit of, the 
OHC and the City and their respective successors. 
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15.1 6 Counterparts 

This Agreement may be executed in one or more counterparts, each of 
which when so executed and delivered shall be an original, and such 
counterparts shall together constitute one and the same instrument. 

15.17 Binding Obligations 

This Agreement will, upon execution and delivery, constitute legal, valid 
and binding obligations of the City and OHC respectively, enforceable 
against each of the City and OHC in accordance with its terms. 

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the Parties have executed this Agreement as of the 
date fi rst above written. 

OSHAWA HARBOUR COMMISSION 

Gary F. Valcour 
Chairman 

Donna P. Taylor 
CEO and Corporate Secretary 

els 

THE CORPORATION OF THE CITY OF 
OSHAWA 

els 
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ANNEX2 

SUGGESTED GUIDELINES FOR PREPARATION OF A LAND USE PLAN 

1. 	 The Land Use Plan wi ll include a number of components (see Clause 2 
below) with the objective to deliver Port opportunities in a manner that 
transforms, renews and revitalizes the Port. 

2. 	 The content of a Land Use Plan will address, at a minimum: 

a) An opportunity assessment report to determine the business 
opportunities available for the CPA and the physical needs of these 
opportunities. The opportunity assessment should consider and 
prioritize those opportunities that need to be at the Port versus 
elsewhere given the limited amount of land at the Port and the Port's 
uniqueness within the Regional context. The opportunity assessment, 
for instance, could identify a need for X square feet of warehousing, 
type of warehousing, X square feet of outdoor storage, RO/RI, 
agricultural exports, etc. 

b) A Development Plan and report that addresses, at a minimum: 

• 	 Lot/block structure for leases and licenses; 
• 	 Setback and other regulations and design guidelines for each 

lot/block; 
• 	 Uses for each lot/block/area; 
• 	 Applicable archeological flooding and environmental laws, 

policies, regulations, guidelines and best practices; 
• 	 The environment of the area in which the Port is located 

c) A Servicing Plan and report \that addresses, at a minimum: 

• 	 Manner in which lot/block/port is intended to be serviced by 
municipal services and utilities; 

• 	 Applicable environmental laws, policies and regulations and best 
practices including those relevant to any proposed municipal 
services and utilities; 

• 	 Methods of financing any municipal services and utilities; 
• 	 Operation and maintenance strategy protocol for private facilitie's; 

d) A Master Grading/Stormwater Management Plan and report that 
addresses, at a minimum: 
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• 	 Overall grading of Port lands; 
• 	 Drainage/catchment areas; 
• 	 Emergency spi ll containment system; 
• 	 Points ofdischarge; 
• 	 Impact on receiving bodies; 
• 	 Methods of financing any municipal services and uti lities; 
• 	 Applicable environmental laws, policie·s, regulations and best 

practices relating to grading, storm water management and spill· 
containment; 

• 	 Operation and maintenance strategy/protocol for private facil ities; 

e) Operational guidelines for port activities including: 

• 	 Late night noise; 
• 	 Weekend noise; 
• 	 Noise and activity when major park events are taking place, etc.; 
• 	 Lighting which is not full cut-off; 
• 	 Unreasonable odours. 
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